Foreword…Well, it's been a whole year since we last provided you with fun facts of years gone by. Yeah, I miss eating Scooter Pies and drinking Genny Ale while listening to Pink Floyd, the Stones and Chuck Mangione - it's hard to believe that music's over 25 years old - sounds weird just to say that (Genny Ale always tasted like it was 25 years old to begin with). Even though I'd like to be more proactive and keep in touch with the tens of inmates who used to listen to my radio shows on WLVR (91.3, 10 watts of power, the station that rocks with Jake in the box), it seems there's just never any time to write after watching my nightly dose of Junkyard Wars (didn't Eric Lynn (1982) once build a Volkswagon Bug in the Annex basement in the early 80's?) But there's no excuse for the rest of you, so please email me at jeff.miller@adelphia.com (it's a new email address, although I've been told jmiller@adelphia.net also still works), and tell us "what's goin' on" (as Marvin Gaye, TAK #323, used to say). I have done my best to pass on the news that's fit to print, and some that's not, as was requested of me when I was unanimously voted in as Secretary of the Alumni for an unprecedented fourth straight year (despite running on the "Please don't ask me to do this again" platform). I have added my commentary below (usually italicized, but not always). If you're reading this while on the potty, it's truly an honor to have you thinking of me while you're doing your business. Thank you. 

Report on the Annex, by SICINSKI, MICHAEL A. (the A is for Annex)... 'We been having a little trouble with neighborhood kids. They threw a rock through the kitchen window in April (the window was closed when they threw it, that was the problem). They also opened the faucet on the side of the house and created an ice slick right out to the street. Rent collection is going fine this year with the exception of one tenant. I served him an eviction notice. This got his attention and he drove out to my house with a check and post dated checks for the rest of his lease. As a result, he was able to stay. The kitchen smells like a Chinese restaurant and has gotten the most use in any of the years. We installed a new floor in the bathroom last fall. We also got a new washer in the basement. 50% of the cost of the new washer was paid by the tenants and we get to keep the washer at the expiration of their leases, thanks to a responsibility clause in the lease. Along with the normal painting this coming work weekend, (when all who are reading this are expected to attend and help poor li'l old Mike), I would like to finish the bathroom in the basement and sand/refinish the living room/dining room floor. I have not done anything about the TEP mortgage. I received a big packet from Bethlehem in regard to the new rental laws. What a pain. We may need inspections. Governmental red tape. Since we have two husbands and wives and two students and I am trying to claim that we are exempt. Our bank statement shows about $43M as of my most recent deposit. (This news very much excited the board when we were told this balance, however, Mike really meant $43K, which is still quite nice). I looked at the Dorney Park calendar for this summer. I think we should plan for 29 Sept for our annual event. The park is open 10AM to 10PM and will have the Halloween stuff again. No long lines at that time of the year." Mike, as always, your continued effort is extremely appreciated. 

All rise while reading this. ..."My name is George Hasenberg and I am the Consul of the National Fraternity. I would like you all to understand who I am and what I believe in and ultimately what I would like to do. My chapter is the Sig Ep Rutgers University and I am 43 years old. I have been in the Consul position since 1997. My purpose in taking the position was to rebuild the organization. When I took over the organization, TEP was bankrupt, assets under attack and the morale the lowest that the organization had ever recorded. To make things worse, we were under an IRS audit and creditors banging down the doors of TEP. One would probably have thought that I must have been out of my mind in taking this challenge. Well, what ever my state of mind was at the time, I am a person who had taken his oath seriously and I took the position proudly. Without going into extreme detail of the reasons why it all ended up like it did and what I did to remedy it all, I'll just say that it has been a long and tough successful road. Through it all, TEP is no longer in a state of bankruptcy, assets returned to TEP and morale the highest that it has been in years and we just satisfied the IRS which has given us a clean bill of health with a considerable refund. We are indeed reopening closed chapters and I am looking to reconnect with all the alumni who still want to be part of a winning team. Which brings me to the Lehigh chapter. I am very much interested in bringing back the chapter in full force. I believe that this can be done especially if I have all of your support. I believe in TEP. I believe that we all can make a difference. When I took the office of Consul, I was told by all those who didn't believe that I wouldn't succeed. Obviously, they were wrong. The spirit of TEP prevailed and will always prevail. So I ask all of you who hold TEP dear and who all would like to see the chapter return, to stand up and let me know who is willing to be on this winning team. Wouldn't it be nice to see new faces share in the great experiences that you all have had in these past years? To know that the legacy will continue, alone is a great feeling. I am proud to stand shoulder to shoulder with you all and bring back our great chapter of Lehigh. Fraternally, George Hasenberg Consul of the "New TEP". George's email address is Hasg@net-gate.com.

An updated address? An updated email address or telephone number? News to report? An old memory that justs came to mind? Information you'd like to share as the result of payback on a brother/sister. A nickname you just recalled? A question you'd like to pose? An old House bill you'd like to pay? Just send it along to the Editor at jeff.miller@adelphia.com or jmiller@adelphia.net (especially the House bills).

This year's guest speaker…"I'm Sterett R. Prevost III, better known as Ridge Prevost, an alumnus from the 1963-5 era. (Wow!) I happened to do an Alta Vista search on my name and found me listed on the TAK/TEP web page as a lost-track-of alumnus. Well, here I am. After Lehigh I went on active duty with the USAF and did a lot of flying in the next 21 years. I flew the AF's smallest and largest airplanes as instructor pilot or flight examiner (the little O-1 Bird Dog in Vietnam, and the C-5 Galaxy at the end of my tour.) My service included most parts of the world for varying amounts of time. After that and up to this time I took up a strong interest in the various models of Apple computers, becoming a hobbyist programmer and a fully certified Apple Service Repair Technician. I've been involved in most all aspects of computing: repair, training, desktop publishing, consulting, user group leadership, etc. I live in Tucson, AZ, with my wife, Debbie, who recently retired from the USAF Nurse Corps. My son is on active duty with the USAF, an instructor Electronic Warfare Officer in B-52's. I was in on the original founding of TAK, becoming fully active during the first year at Warren Square. It was an uphill struggle as far as overall GPA went, but we hung in there. I always knew that we would amount to something, after all... TAK stood for Takes All Kinds (Editor remembers it was named for future brother TAKa Sajima - 1985). That was unique, at the time, because most other clannish, exclusionist groups were soon to be embroiled in the fallout from the civil rights movement that wound up shaking up a good part of traditional US society. We didn't make a big deal out of our uniqueness, at the time, but we knew we were founded on good principles. Anyway, I'm glad to see you're all still hanging in there. To pass on a memory of the first semester in the House on Warren Square: The Fall House party (fall, 1964) theme was "Sink or Swim" and we decorated the inside as if it was the inside of a submarine using giant rolls of cardboard painted gray with black outlines of the steel plates and black rivets painted on. The cardboard was arched over each room to give the illusion of being in the top half of a metal tube (the submarine). The finished product actually looked better than it may sound. We used a lot of painted cardboard and masking tape to cover up everything, painting hatches, portholes(!), etc, where appropriate. There was, of course, a "Torpedo Room" created in one corner of the basement, near the large built-in bar engineered by Jim Campbell, and a "Conning Tower" somewhere else. he Spring House party (spring, 1965), alas, was a trek to a small "resort" in the Poconos, as our GPA had us on probation that semester. have good memories of Greg O'Brien as one of our more responsible early members." Ridge, great insight on the early days, I'm sure for most reading this, I know at least for this Editor, these are the first insights we've been exposed to with respect to the early days of the chapter. It would be great if others from this period could similarly share their recollections. Ridge, also, thanks for getting un-lost. For those wanting to get in touch with the previously lost Ridge, his email address is ridgep@aol.com or ridgep@macrevolution.com. Hal, we can finally take down all of those posters of Ridge pledges throughout the country have been plastering everywhere for the last 35 years.

Announcement from Dan Greenburg (1969) - Attention Classes of 1966 - 1971 - You know, the guys who were originally kicked off the island - there will be a reunion in New York City on the night of October 5, 2001. Place to be disclosed later. Spouses invited only if they were unfortunate enough to be associated with one of us during those years. Aggie - you are certainly invited - just don't bring any of your old friends you used to hook me up with. Please respond to Dan Greenburg dan@allegiance.com or 1-800-382-6619. Thank you. 

Corrections…Dug Murk (1983) wants everyone to know that Bart Smoot (1981) graduated in 1983, not 1981 as was erroneously stated in last year's newsletter. The Editor apologizes for all who (or whom) may have relied on this false scandelous information. Also, the Editor apparently spelled Dug's name as Mirk, when in fact it has apparently been changed to Murk since his days at TEP (Dug double-checked with his parents and they assure him he, and not I, is correct). The only other discrepancy Dug pointed out to this Editor is in reference to his and my battle for the highest GPA each semester: "Weren't we working together to ensure TEP maintained the highest academic standing?", Dug commented. Once again, Dug is absolutely correct! And so, ladies and gentlemen of the TEP/TAK jury, I hereby submit my resignation to anyone who will take it. By the weigh, Dug passed on no other information other than to point out the error in my weighs. But it sounded as if he was doing kwhite well. He used to drive a nice sports car. He is my best friend. I like the cartoon Dug and his dog Porkchop. 

The lost scrolls…The big news of the year comes from Lynne Schills, who tells us that she's just learned to schwing dance and her life is sufficiently calm right now. As Paul Harvey (TAK #427) says, "here's the rest of the story": "Since graduating Lehigh in 1988, I moved to Texas for 3 (three, tres) years to work for General Dynamics on the F-16 program and a few others I can't mention, or I'd have to kill you. From there, I moved to CT where I've lived for the last 10 (ten, dias) years (3 (three, tres) residences, and 4 (four, quatros) jobs in all that time) Currently, I'm working for Mercedes-Benz Credit Corporation (and no I can't get you deal on a car - I don't even get deals on Mercedes) where I do software support for our internal customers and I act as the vendor liason/contact. However, that job will soon end, as I opted for the lovely severance package being offered behind door #1 (one, uno), instead of the sticking with the company and moving to Detroit this past April. So...come (last) October - who knows where I'll be. I haven't made up my mind yet, but I may being leaving the Northeast to head back South. However, I have put the years since graduating to good use - since I remained single (one, uno) with no (zero, nada) prospectives on the line - I did a stint of professional modeling while in Texas (oo la la), I have received my MBA from UConn, and I am now a Nationally Certified Massage Therapist and Licensed to practice in CT and NY. Over the years, I have kept in touch with brothers from my class of 1988 (nineteen hundred eighty eight, ?) - Roy Stafford, Larry Aaronson, Mike Eoga, Craig Stansbury, George Fenn, Dan Tofollo, Dave Hill, Ken Jensen, etc. Though as years go by, and people get married and have children, I've lost touch with quite a few. Some quick news: Craig Stansbury and Sally just had twin (two, dos) girls. I also keep in touch with little sis Gail (Eskuchen) Morrison, who married Jim (Come on baby light my fire) Morrison (Psi U), and settled in New Jersey. We try to get together a couple (two, dos) times a year to catch up on news. I may try to make it to Lehigh/Laf this year, but no (0, nada) promises, as I may be starting a new job or still looking for one (1, uno). Met up with Dawn (Danzeisen) Marchant and husband, Gary in Scottsdale, AZ. They are both doing well, learning how to deal with the local wildlife, like scorpions and rattlesnakes. Ran into Ron Carter and wife at the GE Cap Xmas party. Ron's wife works for GECap. Ron stated that they now have a bouncing baby boy, and are living in Stamford, CT. I was hoping for an invite to visit and see the new babe, but I haven't heard from them since the Xmas party. (Me neither, Lynn. Ron, you pledge, where be the invite?) For those people living in CT, or nearby. I am considering having a summer party, during the day - kids invited. There's a great park near my House with picnic facilities and playground and huge fields to run around in. I'll get more details out once spring rolls around. It would be nice to have mini-reunion for everyone. Anyone who's interested, should email me at Lynne.schiller@gecapital.com. Hope all is well on Miller's Mountain. [Editor: Tis nice up on yonder on Miller's Mountain, here in Coudersport. Thanks for asking, Lynne. If any of you out there are in my neck of the woods, and I do mean woods, either to hunt or chew some tobaccy, please look me up. My number locally is 7351. If you're in town, you'll know the rest, as there's only one exchange here] Hey, Rich Zeiger (1984), ex roomie, and his wife Barb, new roomie, and baby Billy are fine. Rich has an internet Household products business at www.eddinfo.com/rzieger. His telephone # is (856) 427-5662 if you want further insight on the secret password to view the site in more detail (nice pictures and "mpeg files", Rich, you dog, you). Roy Stafford (from Spiders and Snakes fame) got engaged a little over a year ago to Jennifer Ehmann. Roy Boy had just gotten back from 4 months traveling in Australia and Africa, and when he returned, he was back at work at his job at Agile Software in San Jose, CA. [OK, so maybe that news is over a year old by now, but hey, I live in a small rural town in central PA, and it's still big news here]. Hey Roy, as John Sebastian (TAK #324) says, "Welcome Back". Heard from Brother Russ "Russ" Johnson (1985). "With all of our moving around, we've lost touch with most of my TEP/TAK/ASK brothers and sisters. We've lived in 7 places [all in TX, PA, or NC] in our young [now 3-year-old] son Timmy's life. If anyone is ever in the Charlotte, NC area, let us know! I also don't know if any of our alumni are private pilots, but, if so, they can fly directly to the airfield at the JAARS (originally Jungle AVIATION And Radio Service) center. (Ridge, I think Russ means you). Right now, I'm taking my second semester of Greek at night school. My health is good. A few years ago, I was on 4 medications and getting worse, but then we tried the dietary approach (which the doctors said wouldn't work) and now I'm only on 1 maintenance medication and slowly continuing to get better. As long as I stick to my diet, I don't really have any symptoms. The way I can tell that there's still healing going on is that when I do stray from my diet, the effects are slower to appear and milder." (Message for Russ: TEP means Tau Epsilon Phi, TAK means Tau Alpha Kappa. That's all you gotta know.) Russ is happily married to Bev, a fellow Pennsylvanian whom he met in California in 1994 (even though she's not a fellow). For the record, Russ was pranked by Mr. John Elwood (1984) and I on several occasions throughout our years while living at TEP, and each time he responded with little wimpy pranks. Dave Gross (1977) passes on that pal Bob Sederholm manages his wife's dental practice. We could sure use some dentists out here where I live, Bob, you and the Mrs. would be able to retire in no time. Ken Jensen, our blessed alumni leader who has been so kind to nominate me each and every year for my beloved secretarial position, has developed TEP/TAK's very own website - <http://www.geocities.com/tep_tak_ask>. Great job, Kenny old pledge. Mr. Kevin Fasic (TAK #253) passes on the following updates, which are quoted here word for almost word: "Carl "WHAT?!? Pierce is practicing law in Philadelphia and recently made a move to my wife's old firm; Reed, Smith, Shaw & McClay. I understand that Carl is doing Patent and Intellectual Property (no pun intended) work. I get my fair share of Eric "Blex" Blecker's e-mail jokes. Hey Blex - I like Jake's idea of an e-mail joke enterprise. (Kevin, I received hundreds of emails similarly supporting my joke idea). I was pleased to receive (along with the [last] newsletter) word that Joe and Cindy (Schick) Bartera recently added Emily Eleanor (EE for you engineers) to their family on January 21, 2000. The picture included shows that little Emily favors her mom (thank God), and is just as "aw shucks" cute as the Slanski's little nina-catherine, bless her little soul. By the way, don't forget John and Nora's eldest, son Alex. He is the tobacco spittin' image of his Dad, and is rumored to already be dismantling beer taps in his spare time. I also spoke briefly with Jim Gehring some time ago. Jim is also a lawyer (it's a disease I tell you) and works with a firm in Maryland. No runs for political office (yet), but stay tuned. (See Jim's update several pages from now, if you make it that far). I do hear from several alumni each year during my participation in the American Diabetes Association's "Citizen's Arrest" fund raiser. I've been getting arrested for three years running, and regularly hit up Larry Aaronson, Joe Ciasullo (and wife Nancy), Andy Fechhelm (whom the Editor recalls was a fairly good foosball player in his day) and a few others who have yet to contribute. The joke's on them however, as soon they'll each start getting their subscriptions to "Biker Chicks Unchained" magazine." Kevin, nice to hear your clean updates. Please also sign me up for this magazine, as I like to ride my orange banana seat bike with a couple baseball cards in the spokes - it's super fun and joyful. Dave "Benny" Hill (1987) passes wind, and also passes on the following nostalgic memories: "Craig "Storky" Stansbury perched at the end of the staircase and wondering why he was assigned to clean the Subaru. Mark "no Breath" Gambino achieving his nickname. Borrowing Larry Aaronson's car with Lou Giacobbi (sorry Larry). Learning why right-wing militias should be feared while spending a summer in the Annex with Kevin Fasic. Mike Passon screaming pledge unity while joining me in puking over the back fence. Ken Jensen's beer goggles which were so thick I frequently had to take the fire escape to avoid him and whoever on the stairs. Watching porn with our fat cook George "I'd like to get her alone in the cage...(cough, hack, cough)" Stenger. Setting off an M-80 as retaliation in Eric Blecker's room." Dave, sorry to hear that the real Benny Hill (TAK #69) died last year. He was a funny man, wasn't he? Yes, he was. History 202 comes from founding little sister Kathy Vanderwal Dube (1982), the "K" in the Alpha Sigma Kappa little sister program. She's been married 12 years to Tom Dube (who has the same last name as Kathy)', another geologist she met while attending grad school at the University of Washington. As Kathy states, "We somehow both managed to get jobs in geology in the Seattle area, and now have two boys, Christopher (age 9) and Stephen (a very rambuncious 4). I've been working "part time" (you know what that means) since Christopher was born, and am having a great time at Harza Engineering Company (couldn't get away from those engineers no matter how I tried) in their environmental group studying the effects of dams and timber harvest on the endangered salmon and other critters in Pacific Northwest rivers. (The Editor once caught a salmon, and ran over a critter). I still keep in touch with Gary Chan. In fact, he and his wife and two cute daughters visited us last summer when he was on vacation in Seattle. As Tony the Tiger (TAK #374) says, "They're doing great". My memories of TEP began freshman year when I was in Warren Square A - the House right across the street from the main TEP House and next to the Annex. Imagine a freshman girl's dorm right across the street from a fraternity (yes, we remember, don't we Friday night movie goers?).....that didn't last long, and junior year I moved back to Warren Square A when it became the co-ed International House of Pannycakes. Living across the street from TEP for 3 years, I made many good friends and remember great parties (the smell of stale beer close to 20 years later still takes me back to the basement of the main House) (is there another story here to tell?), a bed race, and helping to found the little sisters program. Unfortunately, it's hard to get back to Lehigh from way out here, so I'll have to send my greetings to everyone electronically." Kathy's email address for all who want to contact her is kdube@harza.com. Please type using large font. Gosh, here's a long message from Sue Cooke Shorter (1986), who lives in Lancaster. Her email addresses are sbshorter@aol.com (home) and sbshorter@lancasterlabs.com (work), her nickname is Sue, and she even gave me her home phone number which I've put up for sale out on EBAY (oooooh yeah! I can hear y'all snapping those fingers…). Her aridged autobiography as scribed to Jake is as follows: "After graduation, I eventually (like a year later or what?) got a job at Lancaster Laboratories, the biggest single site environmental laboratory. I started there doing metals analysis for drinking water and soils (me too). My most memorable samples were wine coolers and baby formula that was being shipped to third world countries. We were checking to make sure the iron content was correct. While in metals, I got married to a guy named John (who is from Allentown and a friend of Debbie Pilzer). And I had my first child, Kristi Leigh (named after little sister Princess Leigh). Kristi is now 9 years old. She takes dance (jazz, ballet, and tap) and is active in Girl Scouts (which I am a leader for her troop). Then I transferred to Quality Assurance. This was a great job, I got to tell people whether they met the requirements or not. This job allowed me to travel and meet with big names in local, state, and federal governments. I even am on a board for accredited environmental laboratories in the state of PA (Editor correction before Dug Murk corrects the last sentence - it should read Commonwealth of PA, not state of PA). I really enjoyed my QA job, but I got a new boss, who didn't like my style of dress. So, I took my years of experience and left that department. (I am trying to get a QA consulting business started because I really did enjoy it.) I now work in a GC/MS volatiles lab auditing data to make sure it meets requirements (not too far from my past job.) While in QA, I had my second child, Bradley Alexander (named after Alexander the Great). He is now 4 and will be going to kindergarten in the fall. YEAH!!!! He loves Star Wars and legos, and when the two combine he is in heaven. We also have 1 dog, 2 frogs, and 3 cats, and a ton of fish. And I often feel like I live with the three pigs, Bradley, Kristi, and John. :) I'm sure most women do (not). By the way, are you starting a zoo with all the animals you have? (Editor has 5 dogs, 7 cats, fish, hamsters, gerbils, guinea pigs, they all have cute names and wear sweaters and poop a lot wherever you plan to step). I also do stamping, rubber stamping. It is very addicting (so is drinking beer, which Editor would find more fun). You can make greeting cards, writing paper, wrapping paper, scrapbooking, etc. And if anyone really knew me, remembers my passion for volleyball, playing all 4 years at school for CCC. Once I graduated, a co-ed team found me and I've been playing ever since then, even at 8 months of my pregnancies. The team has had its ups and downs, but we won the fall/winter season in our division this year. Some memories: Larry and Whip its Cups and dice games, Little Sis Line Ups, Road Rallies, Grain Alcohol Ice Tea as created by the best male pledge group :), PAYING PARKING TICKETS FOR A BROTHER WHO PARKED HIS CAR IN THE WRONG PLACE WHILE VISITING HIS CCC GIRL FRIEND (I wonder who that could be?) (Sue, are you referring to moi?) By the way this quite little Sis hated being pregnant so I went out right after I found out I was pregnant with the second one and got a tattoo. It's a moon with a star. Can you guess where it might be? Someday, I'll let you know." Sue recently has gotten another tatoo (a butterfly), and she passes on that both are in respectible places. Sue, thanks so much for the long long long long note. Who wants to be a millionare, or at least win a few dollars, as that's all that's in the alumni bank - let's guess where that little tattoo is - my guess is on her…Well, we'll share that with you next newsletter, for now, I'll just keep the picture to myself. Well, lordy, lordy, guess who's around 40. If you guess Jim Jordan (1982), you are correctamondo. Jim liked the last newsletter "Not that I took the time to read all that stuff, but it generated enough pages so that when I use it as a coaster, the beer takes almost an hour to seep through the paper to the table below. I also wanted to enter the great Little Sisters trivia contest. As (Larry) Betram stated, the "A" did stand for Antonia (Dewinguard) Koproski, wife of ex Chancellor Tim Koproski. The "S" was for Sue (Pancirov) Jordan (gee, how did I remember that one?), but I think there's some dispute as to whether the K actually stood for Kathy or Karen (Miller) Hencken. Both were instrumental in the launch of the little sisters program, although I believe by the time it actually began, Karen may have graduated, so it probably was Kathy. (Jim, what a memory. I beg you to not only read your update and yours alone, but before the beer begins to seep through, see Kathy's note above, as you are 100% on the money). As for my so-called life, I've spent the past 18 years striving to hone the many skills I brought away from my Lehigh years. I make every effort to get out of bed in time to catch the 2:00-3:00 block of Addams Family and Get Smart on Channel 5 on my trusty 9" B&W (although it does now sometimes take TWO hearty smacks on the side to clear up the rolling picture). During commercials, I dash down the stairs and across the street to the basement to fill my beer pitcher. I must admit, though, I don't know how much longer that will continue. I saw the locksmith's truck at my neighbor's House yesterday and I think he's going with the double deadbolts this time. Then it's time to catch a quick nap so I'm primed to start the nightly beer pong marathon when the kids get home from school. Unfortunately, Andy, my 9 year-old's backhand is getting a bit much for me to handle, so when he's up, I normally step outside to take a whizz over the fence into the neighbor's yard, returning only when he's been knocked off the table. And Chris, my 5-year-old, ALWAYS cheats on his chugs (only fills his cup about 3/4) so I'm not sure how much longer I'm gonna keep playing him either. Other than that, life is grand. Gotta go. I've already missed the first 10 minutes of Addams Family, and this is a really good one." Jim, nice hearing from you. I still have fond memories of you beating me out for scribe/secretary by fixing the election, and playing beer pong throughout the night with Pete while listening to Gil Scott Herron (TAK #475). Kent Anderson (TAK #249) also liked the last newsletter, and promised to send the Editor money to keep me on as Secretary if he had any extra. It's been almost a year since he wrote this, so I guess he doesn't have any extra. Kent misses Greg "Opie" Bury a lot. Hal Frasch sent the Editor a note telling him/her that Bucky Smoot (1981) lived out in the San Diego area. I didn't know Bart went by Bucky, but now we all do, don't we Bucky Smoot. Yessiree bob. Steve Harap, Ph.D., was just married last June 11 to Jodi Nordmann. They both live together in Downers Grove, IL. Also, he just started a new position with Adventist Health System as a Regional Clinical Educator, responsible for developing and implementing the training programs for all behavioral health staff for the four hospitals in the Midwest region. He also recently completed his Ph.D. in Clinical Psychology within the last year. (In comparison, all the Editor's done the past year is eat lots of Doritos and clean up clinkers). As a recently lost brother, Steve's address is 924 Highland Ct., Downers Grove, IL 60515. Nice to hear from you, Steve, and we'll get you some back issues of the newsletter as you requested. Not. [If anyone else would like back issues, let us know, not that we'll send them, we're just keeping track of who would like them. Email me at jeff.miller@adelphia.com or jmiller@adelphia.net]. Janet York of Catasaqua fame had an emergency appendectomy (is there any other kind?) last August. As she recalls, "While I was waiting to be wheeled into surgery, a bubbly person in green came up to visit. None other than Daneen Sciranka! I don't remember much of the conversation, but I do recall that she hasn't changed much at all. And, no, she wasn't one of my nurses. I believe she also came to my room to visit me a few days later, but I'm still groggy on that point. Anyway, does anyone know her current last name? She told me, but, again, I was too out of it to retain the information. I would love to contact her. Please let me know." Janet, thanks for your long distance request. Rich Schiffman recently bought a House in the Bay Area (Marin County - San Rafael to be more precise). "For people not familiar with Bay Area real estate, that means that for the price of the governor's mansion in 49 of 50 states, I got a 50 year old 3 bedroom fixer upper with no heat. I would like to officially propose that the Annex Work Week be shifted 3000 miles west, as I have a long list of projects to complete. I feel like a House manager all over again, but sans pledges." Mike Sicinski, that's your call. Matt Kearns (1979) is currently a Sr. Database Architect/Analyst who recently fell out of a 2 year plunge in the dot com world (Web3000.com) and into another WWW (Wonderful world of wireless), applying his skills at the world wide headquarters of VoiceStream Wireless. A few weeks back, his little brother, Bill Selick (1980), stopped by on a business trip. As Matt tells the sad story "We had a very enjoyable evening catching up on times. I've been married for the last 8 years (Wife: Emmi) and have a 5 year old son (Marty) and a 2 year old daughter (Valerie). As one of the charter members of the 714 Club, I just wanted to let my brethren know that my firstborn was 7 lbs. 14 oz. at birth. In addition to cranking on databases during the day, I try to get in some golf whenever I can. Recent adventures include a Carribean cruise this last fall. (Editor's recent water trip was to a little trout stream down the road). If you are a TEP/TAK alumni, call me or e-mail me if you ever get out this way. By the way, I understand there are a few other TEP/TAK/LS siblings in Washington State. Can you update me on their whereabouts? Thanks!!" Sure thing, Matt. Kathy Vanderwal Dube lives in Seattle with Tom Dube (both have the same last name - just wanted to point that out). Matt, next newsletter, why don’t you tell all of us the rules of the 714 Club…Mark Seal (1986, TAK #245) decided with no Y2K meltdown, he decided to procreate once again. In his very words "Our fourth child, Robert not named for Skidrow or Greenfield in case they're wondering), was born in October. Finally got this reproduction thing down, so will now quit while I'm still sane. Expecting a visit from Bill Sokol and family in April, for our annual beer pong fest and family gathering. Should be fun. Also heard from Jim Gehring, who is going to give marriage another try, sometime in May I think." We have all been blessed to have heard from Scott Frock, who left Cabletron Systems this past May and is currently working at a start-up company in NH. He has been conversing lately with his roommate for one whole semester, David Gross, who is a doctor in Florida and a budding real estate tycoon. He just tracked down Chris Reed, his roommate and fellow Teppie. Yippee! I'm on a p[lane now, drinking wine. Yippee! Scott is married to Carol and vice versa. BJ Glickman (1979) passes on the following news: "Kids, Steffi and Janey are 11 and 8, respectively. We ski, water ski, skate and generally avoid staying home and having to accomplish things. Dog -- Dolly -- and cat -- Furball, yeah, thats' right, Furball -- round out the menagerie like atmosphere here. Oh, yeah, I'm still a lawyer in NYC. My firm specializes in representing banks, financial institutions and just about any other business who can pay our otherwise reasonable rates. Special TEP discounts apply. (Cool). All in all I can't believe it's been 22 years since I graduated. (When were you supposed to have graduated?) Well, old as I am, Dave Caplan will always be older. In case he doesn't write in, Scott Frock is about to become a gazzilionnaire. So, everybody make sure to hit him up for bucks." Scott old buddy old pal, how ya doin? Remember that term paper I let you copy, yeah, that's the ticket…Well, I'm unfortunately a bit broke as of late, 4 kids, 13 pets, etc. but I've been collecting state quarters, and I'm up to $30 - got any extra Delawares? Brian Conant (TAK $245) is living in a townhouse in Sterling Spatz, VA with his wife and 2.5 kids (the pets are the other .5, we have a dog and a guinea pig, says Bri-Bri). (Brian, you'll find the guinea pigs are good eatin', and the kids eventually get over it). Here, I'll let him tell his own story in a few words, some of which have been corrected for spelling mistakes, others due to poor grammar, some which rhyme with the word "poo": "I'm an electrical engineer who also does a lot of software. (What's that mean?) We're planning on taking advantage of the inflated housing market and low interest rates by refinancing the mortgage. Hopefully they won't try to screw me too much. I haven't seen any TEPsters in years, although I still occasionally e-mail a couple of them (like the Editor - thanks Bri-Bri) . I still can't play Time by Pink Floyd without having flashbacks to pledging. Anybody who was there will understand. I didn't drink Genny Cream Ale, but my dad used to. He might be drinking Coors Light these days, but I don't remember. I personally drink more Mountain Dew than anything else. (The Editor likes yingling). I have to get up a little early to beat the traffic around here. I think my mid life crisis is coming in the form of realizing that all the stuff I like is no longer for sale. This particularly applies to the CDs that I listen to. I remember when they first came out, so it's a strange concept that they'd go out of print. My desire to collect is turning into a compulsion. I bought a 500 CD holder for the House and it's getting full. I also have a couple of auxiliary stashes, one in the basement and one at work. (In this context, the Editor believes the word "stash" refers to something other than what it used to mean). I probably have 700 CDs by now (when do they mature?), but I haven't tried to count them. (The Editor has none, but has several dozen eight tracks and numerous 45's). I'm not counting doubles in slim cases. I have a lot of stuff from Christian rock to Frank Zappa (TAK #4) and from Stravinsky (blackballed year of 1964 per Ridge) to classic Who (like Quadrophenia, which was my favorite - Can you hear the real me, can ya, can ya?…Bell boy, bell boy…Love, rein o'er me…) Not much country or rap though. ;) (You really don't know what your missin'). I'm at a point where I don't buy anything new. It has to stick around for 10 years or so before I'll invest in a new band. On the other hand, I'd buy new albums from bands that have been around a while that I already like. Steve Morse Band comes to mind. I'm considering exploring Todd Rundgren's work next. I have to thank my local library for expanding my tune horizon somewhat. They have a very excellent tune collection. (My library has 78's) What else? My Harley is resting comfortably in the garage until my thermometer peeks above 40 degrees. I'm going to have to take it around the block soon so that the carb doesn't gum up. You asked for pictures. I can do better than that. I have a web site that you can look at. I have pictures on there in addition to other things. Feel free to pass it around if you like. No TEP stuff though. Sorry. http://users.erols.com/bconant/index.html." That was sure a mouthful, Bri, thanks for making all that stuff up - we all look forward to your next release. An update on Ralph Bohnenberger (1989, TAK #289 - cool, both say 89), from the book of Ezekial: "Married Robin - ASK class of '91 from Cedar Crest. 2 kids - Jessica, 7 and Rachel, 5. Industrial and Packaging Engineer, Permacel Tape (Yeah, the sticky stuff). 1st Lieutenant, Watchung Rescue Squad. Sports Car Club of America (SCCA) - works Fire & Rescue at several Races a year including Grand American Events (similar to the 24 Hours of Daytona) held at Lime Rock Park in CT. He's also the equipment Chief. He and his wife also edit the monthly newsletter of their region, the "Pole Position." Lives in Joisey. Favorite pledge prank was hanging all the Brother's underwear on a rope from the House to the Annex." Ralph, if the Brothers were in their underwear when you did that prank, sweet (as my kids say). Also, you're a fool to tell me you write a newsletter. (Mr. Jensen, I believe we have finally found my replacement, at long last). Jeff Picker (1968) writes in with the following update, not as he puts it that anyone really cares or has read this far in the newsletter: "After leaving Arthur Andersen, Baltimore, in 1995 to become Treasurer of GUARD Insurance Group in Wilkes-Barre, PA, Jan and I have been living in Dallas, PA in a condominium. After 4 big Houses and watching our 3 children go off on their own (no one has moved back or shows any proclivity towards moving home), two are married, a smaller home made a lot of sense. Our children are all doing well: Jonathan is married to Lisa, living near Philadelphia and is a senior case manager for a behavioral health HMO. They are the parents of Daniel, our first grandson, who is, of course, the cutest and smartest 14 month old in America. Debra is an attorney in Washington, DC, specializing in energy law, specifically gas. She is married to Josh and they have a great townhouse in Rockville, MD. Eric, the youngest, is Vice President of a brokers-broker (a firm that specializes in large block bond trades between brokers) on Wall Street, still living the life of a young guy in NYC with 3 of his former Penn State fraternity brothers (which means we never want to visit his apt. or see his room since it's such a mess). Since joining GUARD Insurance Group in 1995 the company has grown rapidly. We specialize in writing workers compensation insurance coverage in 20 states along the east coast. In 1999 we charted a savings bank, GUARD Security Bank which is a branchless bank. I don't see many of my fellow class of 1968 TEP's other than Dick Jacobs (1968), who recently transferred his job from Florida to NY although his family is still in Florida until his daughter graduates from High School next year. I occasionally see Mark Heutlinger (1968), also in NYC. I would love to hear from any of the "older" brothers, particularly some of the founders from the mid 60's to see how their lives turned out Keep in touch and keep up the good work of keeping the memories of Lehigh and TEP alive. Jeff, thanks for filling us in on - we often don't hear from the early brothers, who's pictures ultimately made it up the stairways by the time I lived there. Did everyone in 1968 have 4 letters in their first names? How good was Bob Gibson (Tak #82) that year anyway? Mike Parzynski (1992, TAK #320) does not like green eggs and spam. He's doing well, still working in Philadelphia for ATX, a regional telecomm company which just merged with CoreComm out of Ohio, and he survived the layoffs (at least the last wave of them, right Mike?). He's managing the Data Communications group, Internet and Frame Relay and other stuff. Been there three years. Still married (almost 7 years) to Cathy, no rug-rats. Neal C. (Bugsy) Siegel (1982 ish) picked on the Editor for being a Red Sox fan (Bugs is a Yankees fan - since he is my big bro, I won't abuse him in this letter, as he instructed). He's still married, still has two kids, and is expecting a puppy in the near future. Good luck! He celebrated his 60th birthday this year, and was treated to a surprise party including some TEP guests. (Really, it was his 40th, but 60th is right around the corner…) Don(g) Bowman (and his wife Patty Bowman), Mark Weyer (with Lori Weyer and the children), Wayne and Anne Baker (and child Baker), Dave Hanson and even Gregg Barr (without his cats) made it down and helped him drink to forget his advancing age. He also returned for the Lehigh/Lafayette game (2nd year in a row) and got together with much the same cast. To quote Mr. Bugs "We had our annual Jews at Christmas party. Rich and Debra Lowe, Larry and Rochelle Bertan and children, The Bakers and I descended upon Alan Ezrapour's abode looking for food, drinks and a place to play poker. This annual event has turned an otherwise boring Christmas into a holiday to look forward to. And since I live in Maryland, and no one wants to come down here, I never have to clean up afterwards." Glad to see nothing's changed since your House days, Bugs, thanks for keeping us posted, and I promise, no more email solicitations as you requested (yeah, right). Just invite me to the party. Jenny Elwood writes in that her life with Elwood (John) (1984) is boring...."We aren't doing anything exciting. John won a national award for his environmental program at the base. I am working full time at Drexel University. Son Tom is testing for his second degree black belt in karate this fall. Daughter Celia is the soccer pro. We added a weiner dog to the family, named Oscar (Editor notes that the word "weiner' is a G rated word). We added a rec room to the House. We attempted to plant grass in our overly treed lot, it died. We still have our Xmas decorations up (as of mid-February). We need a vacation." Nice to hear from you Mrs. Elwood. Doug Shaw, Doug Shaw, Doug Shaw. Doug's plays in the MBA. Here's his story, as told to the Editor (translated from Old Pig Latin: "Personally, 2000 was a big year for me with the birth of my third child (a girl) in May to bring the family count up to five, excluding pets. I completed a MBA from Nicholls State University in Thibodaux ("NUTS"), LA at the end of July and was awarded the degree in December. I'm employed at Monsanto as a Sr. Systems Analyst supporting business and quality assurance (LIMS) applications at the premiere facility in the world for production of glyphosate (the main ingredient in RoundUp and a nice Scrabble word). You might say I'm working in the death science part of a life sciences company. I've been looking at opportunities in the southeast to move a little closer to my family in the northeast, but the current employment market doesn't want to relocate and compensate at the level that will make giving up the warm southeast Louisiana weather, a 5 mile commute to work, excellent fishing and hunting, Jazz Fest and the New Orleans party atmosphere (including Mardi Gras), acceptable. As for contact with my TEP/TAK friends, winter 1999 we went to Allentown PA where the Rasi Scarlati family was visiting Marion's mother. Fred Hencken's family came up to visit and a good time was had by all. (Hey Fred!) In fact, the Smarlati's and Shaw's toured the Lehigh campus and came to the realization that it had been 20 years since our graduation. "You can never go back." In the fall of 2000 I talked with Bill (Bill) Selick and can report that his family is doing well. To explain the family tree relationship with these brothers, Fred and I were in Razi Starlati's pledge warden class. Fred and I were roommates our sophomore year (76-77) and I was Bill's pledge warden the same year. Bill and I were roommates our junior year. TEP/TAK brothers & sisters: contact me if you are visiting the New Orleans area and maybe we can attain the "perfect storm" (three Hurricanes @ Pat O'Brien's) or do a little golf. In any case I can give helpful hints for visitors and suggest some family activities that are quite opposite the adult activities prevalent in the French Quarter." Doug's # is (504) 785-3868. Backwards it's a telephone number to one of the Beatles. Mike Merrit's wife Martha gave birth to their second child on June 4th, 2000 to Alexander Michael (8lbs 10 oz 21 inches), joining big sister Jennifer who is now 3 1/2 years old. Mike comments that it's a tag team match: "kids vs. parents - just when one goes down for sleep the other wakes up. Well, I suppose those all nightdresses at the House are finally paying off. Were still living in King of Prussia (Land o' the Malls) and I'm still renovating the House. Give me a hammer and call me dangerous, give me a nail gun and compressor and call me a madman (or at least that what my wife says). KJ, when's the keg party at your new(old) House?" Good question, Mike. Thanks for asking. Dave (Dactyl) Caplan (1878) passes on his new email address: dactyl@caplancpa.com. Here's Dave's rap (sheet): "I have been a CPA in private practice for the last 8 years (yes, I'm my own boss, if you don't count my wife, and it's great). Now it is tax time, so the last thing I should be doing is WRITING INFO FOR A NEWSLETTER. (But Doug's a dedicated TEP guy so he did; unfortunately, his update came with a bill charging the Editor for 30 minutes of his time (albeit with a 10% TEP discount). Anyway, we bought a House two and a half years ago in Lafayette Hill, PA. I am married with three sons, ages 17, 15, and 12 (3 deductions). Dan, my 17-year old, is now looking at colleges (no, not Lehigh), primarily in New England, and has said that he is looking into pediatrics. I'm hoping he is talking about treating young children and not dating them (which is ok to do where Editor lives). My 15-year-old son Rob is at Eagle Hill School in Hardwick, MA, which is in the center of the state. Rob has a speech and language-based learning disability, and this school is designed to aid with that. They are also designed to suck every last penny from my bank account, but we won't go into that. Kevin, my youngest, is having a bar mitzvah in December, and is, in general, being a 12-year-old. As far as other brothers are concerned, I have seen and spoken to Arnie Manche, Marty Kron, Barry Glickman and Dave Gross. Dave is a dermatologist in Florida, and he is very anxious to be in touch with anyone from his wacko TEP past. Barry, Arnie and Marty are all in the New York area, and are doing very well. I will conclude this lengthy missive with an interesting story. Yesterday, I was talking with a neighbor-friend of mine about the recent snowfall we had. I was complaining to him that I had to shovel the snow just in time for my wife to drive unencumbered into the driveway, and he said to me that our job was to "serve for the love of service". I laughed and said that that was my fraternity's credo, and he said, of course, ....... you must be a TEP! He then proceeded to recite the Bridge Builder. Small world......" Hey Dactyl, we're all snapping our fingers to that story. Continuing a great TEP/TAK tradition, Ira Feinberg sent the Editor a pic of his daughter Emily (Lehigh sophomore) on her 2nd day swiping a tree from a fraternity. Like father, like daughter. He is a managing director at KPMG consulting and heads a group of 20 MD's and their teams in their financial services consulting practice (enterprise solutions, IT strategy, data warehousing, etc.) He adds" "I been here 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, next hand, … 9 years, bunch of other years in consulting and spent 5 years at Morgan Stanley heading up global systems development. Obviously no one looked up my cum or attendance records at Lehigh. I've always recruited a lot from Lehigh, and now am helping to develop a consulting course for the MBA/MS accounting program. I also get down (get down tonight) to Saucon Valley to play golf whenever possible. I've got a son who's 22 and 1st year law student at BU. He went to Tufts undergrad and played varsity volleyball for 4 years (Ira sent a pic of that as well). Things are good. Have 2 stepkids, 21 and 18 and wife #2 works at Texaco as head of corp advertising." Thanks for the news, Ira. Hope all is well with you. Marquette (Bastian) Arnold had a new kid - Andrew Michel Arnold - born January 2, 2001 (she sent pictures, they were nice). She passes gas on that Mark Seal had his 4th kid - Robert Jason Seal on October 30, 2000. (The Jason part is close to Jake - thanks, Mark). Craig Stansbury just celebrated his 5th wedding anniversary to Sally this past August and is now a father of three. (Ethan Tucker on Dec 14, 1998, followed by by Charlotte Kendall AND Madeleine Sage on June 28, 2000.) Yes, twins run in the TEP family. Craig works for UBS Warburg in Stamford CT as the business unit controller for the Equities Division. As Craig says "Not a bad roll as Equities revenues are north of a billion USD. My role is going increasingly global. I am now responsible for the Firm's International Prime Brokerage business headquartered in London (I see France, I see Craig's underpants), having just migrated it successfully from Zurich. Was promoted to Director a couple of years back (was promoted from pledge several years earlier). A number of my pledge crew have spawned or are about to begin. Ed Thal had Jack about a year ago. Mike Eoga has Jenna. The three of us got together for a surprise 35th birthday party for me this past January. 6 adults (if you can count Mike in that group) and 5 kids 2 and under. Roy Stafford will be married to Jennifer on June 23, 2001 (the Editor was not invited, Roy, how does everyone know this but moi?). Dave (Over the) Hill never returns phone calls and cancels plans without notice so rip him a new one some how. Mike pAsson is doing well in Houston with Danielle, Hayden and Brennan. They were the first weds of the group." And now to report on something completely different, Ken Klages (who coincidentally had the same last name as the Klages Trophy) and wife Kathy are very busy with their 2 big activities - designing web sites for small businesses (Big Planet Web Designs kenklages@bigplanet.com) and volunteering with dog rescue groups. Kathy is spending about full time working the Marin County Humane Society and a private group www.secondchancerescue.com <http://www.secondchancerescue.com>, - they save about 700 dogs / year that were about to be put to sleep by a shelter or sent to Editor's home town for a festive meal. "If anyone out there still has piles of money burning holes in their pockets after the Nasdaq meltdown, this is a great non-profit group where even a small donation makes a BIG difference! Check out their web site to see some of the great dogs we save. Hi to Razi Serlati, Dave Sperring, Steve Brookner, John Boy, JU, and all the other great guys!" Ken, you and Kathy keep up the great work! Regina B has nothing noteworthy to pass on (no kids, no promotions, etc.) She works for Enron out in Washington state building power plants so she has lots of work right now...."If anyone wants to visit Seattle, they can give me a shout (or better yet, email her at ReginaB@nepco.com - she may not hear you shouting). Dawn Danzeisen Marchant (1987) and hubby Gary moved to Scottsdale, Arizona, in July 1999. Gary is teaching law at ASU, and Dawn is a partner with the law firm of Kirkland & Ellis. In February, they adopted a 7-month-old baby girl, named Juliana. They are all sleep-deprived, but doing great. Rick Knoebel (Tak #310, self-proclaimed to be our very last Bursar) and wife are doing fine, becoming very active in the church, working at Knoebels (the largest Free-Admission Free-Parking amusement resort on Earth), and fixing up their apartment building after a tenant trashed it and stole everything. Rick adds that "If you meet a Brian Weaver of <a town that he kept changing the name of>, Georgia, I kindly ask that you beat him with a stick." Rick, thanks for the update, and thanks to all those other kind souls who similarly passed on updates, whether we cared to be updated or not. Sue Durner (Kay) (1989) presently works at Liberty High School in Bethlehem (rah rah siscoombah) and while there, she bumped into (not physically bumped into…) an old familiar face, George Stengle, ex-TEP cook extraordianire. Georgie working in school cafeterias in Bethlehem and is presently in search for a cook position. Sue says he sends his regards to all of his old friends at TEP and would like the brothers to be aware of his need for employment. "If anyone is aware of any cook openings in the Lehigh Valley, please e-mail me [Sue] at RSUEDURNER@aol.com. I can send any messages on to George when I see him again! He said that he really enjoyed TEP and misses all of the brothers that he had (tried to) cook for." Sue, thanks for the George sighting update, I believe George came after Sakiim (a/k/a Tony smith?), before that Brother RJ Davis cooked, before that Olga, before that…? "Little sister Dawn Clark (Mastroddi) here. I just wanted to add an update for the TEP folks to know my family has expanded by another beautiful little girl, Dina Alexis, born on December 15. My hunk-of-a-husband Rick and I now have 2 darling little girls! I also made another move, this time across the country from San Francisco to Charlotte. Hopefully my whirlwind life will slow down, but I have this uncanny feeling the fun has just begun!" Dawn, congrats on the Dina, yabadabbadoo. Lou Giacobbi wrote to the Editor just hours after the birth of his third child (first boy), Benjamin. He's working for a construction firm in Tampa, getting to travel a bit, switching careers to become an accountant. He wants to tell all that "the answer to the meaning of life is Yuengling." Hey Lou, absolutely! And congrats on your new little Benny-boy (I've got one myself). Mr. J. Garfield passes on the following update: "I've been in touch with… Dan & Karen Bernstein (1981) - saw them in California in November when my wife Anne & I were out there for a combined business/pleasure trip, they have moved to a new House, though still in Bakersfield, their kids, Amy Emily & Sam (I'm not 100% on the names are all doing well. Dan continues to do oil business consulting... Larry & Rochelle Bertan (1983) - saw in early February, their 3 daughters, Lizzie, Jacqueline, and Brooke keep them constantly running around Chappaqua, NY. Larry does internal audit work for one of the New York based brokerages. Rich (1984) and Barbara Zieger - saw in early February, are kept busy raising Billy, they live in Cherry Hill, NJ. Alan and Ruthy Ezrapour (1982) - hosted this year's annual Jewish Christmas Party at their home in Paramus, NJ. Their children, Elaine and David are both doing well. Alan works for a stationer in NYC. Rich and Debra Lowe (1981) - saw at the Christmas party, also attended the Millrose Games Track Meet in NY with Rich. Rich is a stockbroker in NY and just got a new certification - I think a CFC. Debra is an analyst at Morgan Stanley. The annual Jewish Christmas Party started in the early 1980's when warm weather kept Bruce Kerman (1981) and me off the ski slopes one Christmas day. We chased down several other Jewish frat. alumni in the northern NJ area and an annual event was created." Dan Leeds recently bought a House in Gaithersburg, MD 20882-4230. He writes that he's got plenty of room if anyone is passing through and needs a place to sleep, but they might make you help mow the lawn, though. Dan is a SWCM Chief Designer at Lockheed Martin - Air Traffic Management. Kane Pillsbury has a website full of remodeling job pictures that he and his partner have worked on, as well as things he made in the past. Some may remember a window he was doing at TEP in 1980. Check out www.SOHOBuilders.com. It gives a pretty good indication of what he's been doing with himself. "I was always too creative to be an accountant - I did it for 15 years and then left corporate. I only miss the $$$, not the :(", adds Kane. Steve Brookner (nothing finer than a seventy-niner) noted the following secret (whisper when you read this) "There is a secret room in the old House, and I'll bet there is a pretty good stash there, if you know where to look. Many of us spent long (or short) periods of time there, and never really knew which it was because, well, you can imagine why. Did anybody check out the room before the House was lost for reasons I still do not understand? I'll bet the German House, or whoever took it over is having a great time toking away at some 20 year old Panama Red. " Steve, thanks for letting us law abiding citizens in on your secret. Hey, everyone, lookie here, here's a message from long lost Bob Roe (1980): "I've been busy starting a family; my wife Kim and I have a baby girl, Meredith Elizabeth Roe, born 4/20/1999. She is a lot of fun, smart, and she looks like a "little Bob". I've been promoted to CADD Supervisor at RCN in Bethlehem. After a lengthy absence from the internet, I just got back online with a new Pentium III - 650. Looking forward to hearing from some of the old bro's. My e-mail address is robert.roe@rcn.com". Hey Bob, my daughter's name is Tess Noel, it's a small world, after all, it's a small world, after all, it's a small, small world. Here's the limited news that the Terry/Michael Pagan clan has to share: "Gail (Jim) Morrison is having her first baby in April. Congratulations Gail! We saw Alayne Gatti at Christmas time. She has changed jobs and is working at Avaya for now. (Backwards that's Ayava). Mike saw Bob (BJ) Jones last month and filled him in on all of the gossip he knew. Bob and his family were doing well including his baby grand piano. [Mike Reports:] Actually, I believe it's a full concert grand piano. A Steinway. Bob is very proud of it, so if you visit him in Duluth Georgia (just outside Atlanta), be sure to ask to view it. Bob is still working for Fujitsu (going on 11 years now). He has two sons who were in bed before I got there. His wife Julie has gone full stay-at-home-mom mode (lots of travel in her director's job at Scientific Atlanta was getting too rough). Bob is playing music at his local Methodist church, but he says "I haven't turned into a bible thumping southerner yet" (or something such like). He's still fondle of micro brewed beers, and served me some of the local favorites. My 15 year reunion is coming up soon. Maybe I'll see people some fellow TEPsters in the parking lot again." Terry/Mike, thanks for the update on the Jones', who in turn will let us know how the Pagan's are doing in next year's newsletter. Bart Smoot (1983) has been accepted for the class of 2005 at the UCSD School of Medicine. "This is my first choice, and I'm very elated right now ... Wow! It's kind of scary for me too. Thanks to everyone for all of their kind words during the past couple of years. I am really, really appreciative of this support, as it has helped me get through menstruations periods where I had doubts. Now the real work begins." Way to go, Bart! News from Sterling Spatz is for all to use his home e-mail address: swspatz@home.com. He's also got a new home address: 331 Evening Walk Lane Warrington, PA 18976 1-215-491-1881. Nothing to report from the Kevin Fasic (TAK #253) family. He passes on the news that Jim Gehring will be getting married in May, and if the newlyweds are seeking a comfortable House he knows of a great old place in North Bethlehem. Jim will remember it as the one that "would make a great fraternity House." Kevin Maher recently e-mailed a picture of his adorable daughter. Way to go Kev. Glad to see your gene pool had little to do with her looks. Mr. Fasic wants Mr. Mark Seal to know he did pay off his Housebill and wishes the Editor well in "God's Country" (Potter County, PA). Thanks. Kevin just passed on a little blurby on Jim Gehring, but here's the real scooperooo, right from the horses mouth: My Life since Lehigh, by James M. Gehring. "In '86 I graduated from Lehigh and went in the army. Got married. Left the army. Got divorced. Went into political activism on the hill (ed. note: not the Lehigh hill). Left political activism on the hill. Went into law school. Graduated from law school. Went into law practice. Left law practice. Went into the Army. Almost a full circle, eh? Yep, now I'm working with the National Guard full time. I am a Major. I don't do law in the Army. However, I do wills, estate, and elder law on the side, out of an office in my House. I live in Gambrills, MD. That is smack dab in the middle of the big triangle between Baltimore, Annapolis, and Washington, DC. I am engaged to be married May 12th (which is today, at least for the Editor who's typing away - guess there's another non-invite). My fiancee's name is Kerrin Ross. I met her in the Spring of '98. As of our Wedding Day in May I will have two step-children, Shannon, who turns 18 in April, and Ryan, age 13. Shannon will be going to college in August. I saw you mentioned John Elwood in your last newsletter. How is he? (See below) Is he still in the National Guard? Dayne Weierbach is married and lives in Baltimore City. This past year he and his wife, Cindy, adopted a 9 year old girl, Alexandra, whom goes by the name of Ally. Dayne will be the Best Man at my wedding in May. At the Maryland Lehigh-Lafayette party, in the land of the Raven, and only a short walk from the home of the Super Bowl Champions, at the Downtown Sports Exchange on Pratt Street, a significant percentage of all the Lehigh alum present were TEP. So I encourage any more of us that can't make it to the game and that live in the area to come on out next year. Anyone who wants info for the '01 game can contact me. Two last musings from me: 1) Isn't it great how many different kinds and flavors of mustard there are on the market these days !?! and 2) Who Ever Edits the Newsletter (Hal I presume), did you ever hear of the concept of a NEW PARAGRAPH !!! Wha's up wif dat ?! A 7 1/2 page paragraph?! Take care and God Bless Jake, my regards to your wife and family." Jim, hafta say, that last comment about the 7 1/2 page paragraph made me laugh! My fondlest memory of Jim was the term paper he wrote for Dr. Cohen's economics class on the ins and outs of the condom industry. So I mentioned that to Jim when I responded to his email, and Jim's response was "I was bummed, Dr. Cohen gave me a C on that paper I think. Yeah, so what if the economic conclusion of it was wrong, I thought he should have given me a B just for the audacity in doing it as he had suggested at one of our cocktail parties. And yes, still love mustard, but all the different types, not just French's yellow anymore, I've matured." Jim, always good to hear from you even though it's been 13 years since the last correspondence. Don't be a stranger, write every 10 years instead. Aimee Burton moved to Sewickley. That's all she wrote. Well, I finally heard from good ol' Rob Sidrow (1985). I remember hanging with Rob and Karl Kreiger and Pete Foltz with Luke Haresign in Rob's Taylor room during Rush 1981, listening to the Stones. Here's the Cliff Notes version of life since Lehigh (by the way, Cliff of Cliff notes died in early May - he saved my life many a time, but that's another story). Back to Rob: "After my release from Attica, and subsequent stint at the methadone clinic, I re-joined the police force in late '97. A few of life's 'ups 'n downs' culminated in the death of my wife (strangled by my live-in boyfriend) last year. On the positive side, I still visit my kids at the orphanage regularly. And the cancer is progressing slower than the doctors predicted. So, I can't complain. But seriously, ladies and germs...Things are quite uneventful here in Denver (Littleton, actually...yes, THAT Littleton). A wife of 10 years and three spoiled rugrats later, I'm fatter, balder, less patient, and have constant gas (which could be worth something given prices these days). But I digress again. I quit smoking in 1990, and haven't looked back. I'm employed (for now) with JD Edwards - a business software developer; Oracle and i2 are major competitors; Wife, Susan, stays at home (works harder than I do). She manages to keep the schedules of Aaron (Shefter) (9), Sarah (7), and Evan (5) in line. She also keeps the House, finances, and part-time bookkeeping job. Most of the days are spent chasing after the kids -- soccer, T-ball, hockey, girl scouts, homework, etc. We began skiing as a family this winter (kids are already leaving me in the dust). Was even homebrewing beer for a few years, but lost interest of late. Last spoke to Chris Ansoff (pledge mate, '85 - who's in Memphis, Editor remembers Chris being a fellow Supertramp fan) last week. I owed him $10 for not winning the Fantasy Football league he organized. Outside of infrequent communiques with Chris, I haven't been in touch with any Lehigh folks, much less TEP. But I like getting the newsletters - to keep me in touch 'by proxy'. In fact, I suggest the next Road Rally or Dorney Park outing or Lehigh-Lafayette reunion should take place at the foot of the Rockies! I could probably attend. Say hi to all. I introduced 'beer pong' to my brother last year...and proceeded to get him sloppy ;-)." Rob, glad to hear you're finally out on bail, I'm still on the witness protection program myself. Thanks for the comment that you thought Olga was my mom, real nice. I heard from my TEP roomie Major John C. Elwood (1984). Hopefully our families will be getting together to campout this summer. Another 1984 pal and Editor's second son's Godfather, Roger (Roy) Gorham is now Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer at Chubby Financial Solutions in NYC. That's sure a long way from his bursar days. "I finally landed a job that's an exact fit for me. Insurance, accounting, taxes, derivatives, capital markets, investments. I'm consulted by our CEO on just about everything. Having a blast, but it's a lot of work. Just want to make sure the home front doesn't become the back home. All the best to the clan." Hey, another message from the Frocks: "Barry Glickman's reports of my wealth are bald-faced lies. He is just jealous of the fact that I might possibly, if everything goes right, make a little money off of the start-up I work for (and I do mean a little money). For those people who haven't noticed the Dot.com days are over and never to be heard from again." Thanks for making me feel a little better, Scott. Here's the latest from Jeff (Jake) Miller (1984): "First off, tremendous newsletter. The effort that goes into the annual newsletter definitely calls for a new Newsletter Trophy to be named for you. Anyway, life in Coudersport is going well for all. Over the past year, we've taken a nice ski vacation to Quebec, have been to Florida a couple times, and Michigan, Connecticut and Alabama for various vacation getaways. Betsy will have her first middle grade novel published by Dutton next spring (everyone should expect emails from the Editor once it's available on Amazon). The kids are all doing well (Nathan - 12, Ben - 10, Tess - 7, Lukey - 5). Recently (11 years ago), I changed jobs and now head up Adelphia Business Solution's business development efforts throughout the country. I can drink a whole lot more now than in my Lehigh days. If anyone likes to hunt, please call me at 814-274-7351. I don't, but was just taking a poll. Next week Betsy and I celebrate our 15th wedding anniversary to each other. I still have three working eight-track players. our mountain is very green these days. I drive a 1990 station wagon, my tractor has an oil leak, and one of my five dogs keeps killing little rabbits. I grow a beard every other week, and have recently taken a liking to Hooch. The kids and I typically make it to several Buffalo Sabres games a year. We just bouht a new dish washer. I'm down to just one suit." Jake, thanks for the very fluid update, always glad to hear from you. This newsletter is read all of the world, as evidenced by the changes passed on since the year 2000 from Taka Sajima (1985, and fellow astronomy class pal): "My family and I bought a small house and moved to Tokyo from Yokohama. New Address: 20-23 Kamiyamacho, Shibuya-ku, Tokyo 150-0047, JAPAN. Tel&Fax:
81-3-3468-1040 Home E-Mail: ysajima@yc.catv.ne.jp. (Pledges should be required to memorize this address). MGF Trophy race series: I placed third in the clubman class in 2000 season and moved up to "Emblem" class this year. Job: I have moved over to Merrill Lynch Japan Securities Co., Ltd. from Merrill Lynch Capital Markets Bank Ltd. in March this year. I am supposed to be responsible for launching the joint venture internet business with HSBC in 2002 (similar service to ML Direct / ML Advantage in the US). It's nice to hear from you. I barely remember how the Astronmy class was like. Hope to see lots of stars when my family and I spend summer vacation in Maui (July-August) as we can't see many here in Tokyo." Taka, next Saturday, the Editor will be taking his four kiddies to Cherry Springs State Park, about an hour from Coudersport, for an all-night star gazing extravaganza. At least 10 others may also attend, the location is apparently the darkest spot in the Eastern US. There are lots of stars out here to gaze at, of course, there's nothing else going on here, anyway, the place apparently is a great place to bury a body...

